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The Department of Education has now stated that schools no longer need to hold an AGM to discuss the annual report.  However, if there are any issues in this report that parents would like more information on, please contact the school to arrange a meeting or put remarks in writing to the Board of Governors through 

Mrs O McIlroy, Secretary to the Board of Governors.
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Members are appointed or elected to serve on the Board of Governors for a period of four years.  The term of office of the current governors runs from 2019-2022 but has been extended due to Covid restrictions over past years.  Governors are responsible for the delegated budget, admissions of pupils, appointments of staff, maintenance and safety of premises and oversight of the curriculum.
Boards of Governors are required to meet once per term or more often as required.  In the year 2021/2022 the governors met on 8 occasions, including sub-committee meetings. Governors attended some online training sessions.  
The governors aim to enrich each child’s experience at Belmont by providing varied activities inside and outside the classroom.  In this respect we are grateful to the many parents who have helped the school by making their expertise available to us.  Every year the PTA has made a valuable contribution to our school funds and at this time of stress in the school’s budget we appreciate the generosity of the PTA in their fundraising efforts.

Finance Committee Report
It is the role of this committee to monitor the budget on behalf of the Board of Governors and report to them at each board meeting.  The committee may also make recommendations for consideration by the full board.  During 2021/2022 the committee monitored the school budget of £799,613 and the carry over deficit from the previous year, advising the board when it was necessary to make adjustments under various budget headings.  The school took steps to make savings where possible but ensured that these steps were not detrimental to pupils. 
Details are as follows: -

Financial Year :

April 2021-March 2022       April 2020-March 2021
Salaries and Wages for all teaching and non-teaching staff
£ 808,197

£787,223
Premises, fixed plant and grounds
£ 25,518 

£14,852
Operating Costs
£  9,499

£12,294
Other recurrent expenses, Non-Capital Purchases
£  1,508    

£450
Capital Expenditure
£ 0
       
£0
Income from letting of facilities and other income
£ 7,115

£10,500
The budget position at the end of March 2022 was £92,335 in deficit. (Deficit at end of March 2019 - £60,428)
The Governors have been pro-active in alerting both the Department of Education and the Education Authority to the insufficient budget allocation and the subsequent funding crisis which is due to the inequitable distribution of funds under the current funding formula.  Many parents also made a substantial addition to the school’s finances through a voluntary contribution of £25 per child (a total of £6,110 was donated during the school year). The school successfully trialled a new cashless system towards the end of the school year, which was then fully implemented. 
Security and Safety of Pupils and Staff/Accessibility
The Board of Governors sought to ensure the safety of all the pupils and staff in the school.  The excellent safety features incorporated in the school have contributed to this. 
All cleaning materials were stored out of reach of the pupils and all equipment and systems were checked regularly. Enhanced cleaning took place throughout the year.   There was also a high level of supervision of children at all times by the principal, the teaching staff, classroom assistants and 10 supervisory assistants.  
Covid 19 meant that additional safety measures were put in place and regular and rigorous risk assessments were carried out.  Pupils start and end times were staggered over a 20-minute period at the start and end of each day.  One adult accompanied child/ children to and from school and followed a one-way system round the school.  Rainbow lines were installed outside each classroom to ensure adults maintained a safe distance.  Pupils used hand sanitiser regularly but in a natural and stress-free manner.  Pupils remained in consistent class bubbles and had separate staggered playground and lunchtimes for most of the year.  Hot meals, served in 3 sittings to allow for social distancing between class bubbles, were available.  The new cashless system, referred to above, was used successfully for the payment of school meals, school fund, clubs and trips.
Maintenance and Safety of Premises

During 2021/2022 only essential maintenance was carried out due to financial constraints.  The governors continue to report any problems or recommendations regarding the school’s facilities to the EA in a timely manner.
Ethos and Pastoral Care Policy

The school’s ethos statement outlined the approaches taken to develop and sustain a positive culture in which the children could develop and learn with confidence.  The anti-bullying policy highlighted the school’s ongoing commitment to the prevention of bullying through positive means.  Children were encouraged to care about each other, and their teachers, and kind actions and words were praised and rewarded.  The staff members were pleased to report that pupils’ relationships were good, their self-esteem high and only a few incidents were noted.  A play therapist was employed through the Happy Healthy Minds programme to assist pupils.  Regular activities to promote mental health and wellbeing were planned and implemented in all classes. Parents were encouraged to discuss any concerns they had at an early stage so that action could be taken quickly.

Enrolment and Admissions
84 pupils were admitted to Primary 1 with a total enrolment of 252 pupils.  
Child Protection Statement

Governors adhered to the Child Protection Guidance set out in the DENI publication “Pastoral Care In Schools - Child Protection”.  A policy is in place.  This was updated in November 2021 and copies were made available to all parents.  A full copy was given to parents of P1 children and a summary sheet was distributed to all other parents.  The child protection policy is available for inspection in the policy file in the entrance hall of the school and on the school website.  All staff and several governors have been trained in child protection procedures.  The school’s designated teacher was the principal Mrs O McIlroy and the deputy designated teacher Mrs J Campbell.  
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After many years of service at Belmont, 2 members of staff retired during the 2021/2022 school year- Mrs R Coulter and Mrs P Murray (August 2022). The school and governors would like to extend their gratitude to these members of staff for their diligence and dedication over the years.  The governors would also like to commend the whole Belmont staff team for the dedication and commitment to the pupils during this particularly challenging year when Covid 19 was a major factor. 

SCHOOL  REPORT

Belmont Primary School aims to provide a broad and balanced curriculum in line with the Education (NI) Order 2006.  Pupils are taught Literacy, Numeracy, the World Around Us (Science, History and Geography), the Arts (Art, Music and Drama), Personal Development, RE and Physical Movement.  ICT is used across the curriculum.  Standardised test scores in Literacy and Numeracy showed that many of our children were achieving excellent or above average standards.  Teachers plan their work in year groups on a half-termly and weekly basis.  The principal, management team and subject coordinators take overall responsibility for curriculum decisions.

The school’s curricular development is usually set out in a 3-year development plan.  This year, however, due to the impact of Covid, a one-year interim plan was developed. The areas highlighted for further development in 2021/2022 were using Maths, using Literacy and using ICT across the curriculum, including play and activity-based learning. Greater emphasis was placed on ensuring all children could progress academically and were mentally able to cope with the many pressures Covid brought about. Work continued on effective strategies to assist children with barriers to learning and on those underachieving in literacy or numeracy.  Staff worked with Nerve Belfast to develop digital storytelling, animation and creativity throughout the school. 
Evaluations of current practice took place on many levels.  Teachers and non-teaching staff evaluated pupil progress and curricular activities on a regular basis.  Data collected by staff highlighted a high level of progress made by our pupils.  Online training regarding managing successfully the range of needs within the classroom were attended by all staff. 
Parent questionnaires showed a high level of satisfaction and gratitude for the work of the school. 
Activities and Visits

At the start of the year all visits and visitors were cancelled due to high rates of Covid, both in the community and in the school.  Pupils in Primary 3 were able to attend teacher-led after school interest clubs, with half class bubbles enjoying 6 different clubs. Eco Committee, again in class bubbles (except when completing outside work), worked hard and we were delighted to be awarded our 8th Green Flag in June. Belfast City Council ran outdoor workshops with all pupils regarding recycling. Tours for prospective parents were carried out individually to ensure safe practices.  To avoid large crowds accumulating, the Nativity performance was professionally recorded for parents and made available through our website.  

After school interest clubs began in December but again pupils were kept within class bubble groups.
P2 pupils enjoyed a walk to Belmont Park to look for seasonal changes.  They also carried out a treasure hunt outside Belmont Road shops during their shopping topic. Fitness Freddy held an outdoor event in February.  Three separate weeks saw activities developed for Literacy Week, Maths Week and Eco Week.  A Book Fair event raised £924.69 in free books for the school. 
By May 2022 we were able to welcome some visitors to the school following extensive risk assessments.  Dance / Drama for P3, dance classes for P2 and Jump, Jiggle and Jive for P1 pupils all began.  School trips resumed with P2 pupils enjoying a day at Castle Espie and P1 pupils enjoying a trip to Streamvale Farm.  P3 pupils visited Strandtown Primary.  

In June 2022, we held our P3 Prize Day and our P1 Extravaganza over 3 days.  This ensured the safety of all pupils and adults by allowing for social distancing.  A staggered school barbecue with different times for different year groups was the first community event held in the school.  A special fun day for our P3 pupils also took place.
The school mentored 2 Stranmillis students during the 2021/2022 year. 

Induction and Liaison
Pupils were admitted to Primary One from 19 different settings.  Most settings sent written assessments of the stage of the pupil’s learning.  The principal contacted the major providers ie those who sent a large group of pupils and discussed the children’s progress with them.  

As all pupils started the year after an extended lockdown during 2020/2021, induction procedures for everyone were adapted to put children and parents at ease.  Individual, and socially distanced, meet the teacher sessions were organised for August.  Pupils then attended with a half class late August to assist with re-integration and learn new safety procedures.

Links with Strandtown continued with regular virtual liaison between P3 and P4 staff to exchange verbal and written information.  Most P3 pupils transferred to Strandtown.  

Parent/Teacher Consultations

All parents were invited to a socially distanced parent interview in the first half term of the school year. Virtual and telephone interviews were arranged for and took place in term 2 and a written pupil profile was produced in term 3.   Literacy support meetings also took place at the same times. 
Opportunities for parents to come into school were very limited due to DE and government restrictions  

The school made available booklets for each of the three-year groups to parents to explain and advise on ways to help children with literacy and numeracy skills.  Presentations, usually delivered face to face for each year group, were also made available online for all parents. 
Parent/Teacher Association

Belmont PTA has charity status from the Charity Commission of Northern Ireland (Reg No 1017007).  Through the social and fundraising events of the PTA and with the generosity of its supporters £19,000 was raised during 2021/2022.  This money, raised entirely through voluntary contribution, goes directly towards satisfying specific needs of the pupils at the school and allows the teachers to identify areas of need which may not normally be addressed through the statutory funding arrangements.  In 2021/2022 the PTA provided funds for an outdoor canopy, Numicon, Reading books and Class Requisitions.
Events organised included Energy Fitness Morning, P3 Years books, Annual Family BBQ, Cinema Afternoons, Pyjama Party Event, Table Quiz and an Easter Bunny visit. Cash for Clobber collections were also arranged.  We are extremely grateful to all those members of the PTA who organised these events and assisted the school in many other ways.  The PTA remains an effective way of engendering healthy parent/teacher relations and allowing parents to take an active role in raising much needed funds for the education of their children.  
Charities

The school provided support to Tujisaidie Primary School in Kenya sending £500 to CMSI (Church Mission Society Ireland).  Money was also collected for the Poppy collection. In addition, £2,651 was raised for this year’s chosen charity, Action Cancer. 
Special Educational Needs

Staff worked closely with the special needs co-ordinator/ teacher to implement the Code of Practice.  Children were supported within their own classes through differentiated work.  Those who needed further help had a planned programme of work outside the classroom which was linked to the programme within the classroom.  Mrs Cooley worked with groups of children on areas of literacy.  This continued during times of school closure.  Outreach support was given by Harberton Special School and Engage funding for term 3 enabled Numeracy support to be provided.   Target maths activities were carried out by the P2 classroom assistants to enable children to develop confidence and accuracy working with numbers.  Maths Recovery sessions were also organised for small groups of P3 pupils to assist with numeracy skills.  All children received activities to challenge them at the level of their ability.
Attendance

Although the school had many positive Covid 19 cases, pupils attended well throughout the year.  The average attendance was 93.7%.  The attendance of a few children was erratic and this was discussed by the principal with the Education Welfare Officer at regular meetings.

School Nurse/Dentist

We received support from the school health team who prepared Action Plans for children with allergies.   They also conducted P1/2 health checks and offered advice to parents on a number of early years health issues.  Flu jabs were offered to all pupils.
School Website

The school website and app were regularly updated with important dates, policies, and information.  A weekly focus sheet for parent information and a home learning section for periods of isolation were also included.  The website address is www.belmontprimary.org.
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